Dozens of Shia pilgrims killed in Iraq by series of bomb attacks

Worshippers targeted by extremists hoping to stir up sectarian divisions
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At least 37 people have died in a series of bomb attacks against Shia pilgrims and worshippers in Iraq, amid fears that extremists are hoping to plunge the country back into sectarian strife.

The deadliest blast occurred in Rasheediyah, a village north of Mosul, when a suicide car bomb struck a mosque, killing at least 30 people and trapping dozens more underneath the rubble.

A police official in Nineveh said at least 88 were injured in the blast. Bodies were still being pulled from the rubble, the official said. The attack occurred shortly after 1pm as worshippers were leaving Friday prayers. The blast severely damaged many other buildings near the mosque.

In Baghdad, roadside bombs targeted pilgrims returning from the southern city of Karbala. The first of three bombs exploded at 9.10am, hitting a minibus as it entered Sadr city, a Shia area. The blast killed four and wounded eight others.

A short time later, two almost simultaneous explosions near the Shaab football stadium in eastern Baghdad killed three pilgrims as they were walking home to Sadr city. Thirteen pilgrims were wounded in the two blasts, which occurred less than half a mile apart.

Hundreds of thousands of devout Shias have been travelling by foot or car to Karbala, 50 miles south of Baghdad, to celebrate the birth of Mohammed al-Mahdi, the 12th Shia imam, who disappeared in the ninth century. Shias believe the "hidden imam" will return to restore peace and harmony.

Iraqi forces have stepped up security on the road to and from Karbala as the ceremonies reached their high point yesterday and concluded early today.

Violence has dropped sharply in Iraq in the past two years but US officials describe the security gains as fragile and warn that even an enfeebled insurgency still has the capacity for lethal attacks.

Under a security agreement signed between the US and Iraq at the beginning of the year, the Obama administration agreed to pull out of Iraq by the end of 2010. The 130,000 US troops are now almost exclusively confined to bases outside of cities and will gradually leave. Reduced to a supporting role, the American military can only join operations at Iraq's invitation.

In a visit to the White House last month, the Iraqi prime minister, Nouri al-Maliki, pledged to work to ease sectarian tension. But with bombings and attacks still a major danger as Iraqi forces assume a larger police role, US officials have voiced concerns about continuing violence unless Maliki and his Shia political allies do more to reach out to minority Sunnis and ease government control over Sunni and Kurdish regions.
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